
Draft/Minutes of the 2016 annual meeting and the 220th meeting of Great Glemham Parish Council held in the village hall on 20 May 2106
PRESENT: Jennifer Beaumont; Edward Benson; John Cross; Karen Debenham; Argus Gathorne-Hardy; Elaine Lewis; Peter Lincoln; Duncan McIver; Diane Minns; Nicholas Redman (Honorary Clerk).

APOLOGIES: Stephen Kite and Mark Runnacles (both work commitments).
IN ATTENDANCE: County Councillor Stephen Burroughes; District Councillor Carol Poulter; four electors.

DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:  None were declared. 

ANNUAL MEETING
Election of Chairman: After being duly proposed and seconded and there being no other candidates, Argus Gathorne-Hardy accepted the role of chairman for 2016/2017.

Approval of the minutes of the 2015 annual meeting held on 18 May 2015  These were approved and the Chairman signed the copy in the minute book as a true copy.  
Appointment of officers and advisers for 2016/2017: Responsible Financial Officer and Honorary Clerk – Nicholas Redman remained willing to serve; Internal Auditor – Mr Hugh Gathorne-Hardy remained willing to serve; Highways Officer – Jennifer Beaumont remained willing to serve (for one more year); Transport Officer – Stephen Kite remained willing to serve; Village Hall Liaison Officer – Duncan McIver remained willing to serve; Site management at Butchers Field – Mr Simon Beaumont remained willing to serve; Adviser on emergency preparedness – Mr Patrick Wilson remained willing to serve; Website and Transparency Code manager – Karen Debenham remains wiling to serve; Trustee of Non-ecclesiastical trust - Nicholas Redman remained willing to serve.
Reports: Chairman: The Chairman’s report is annexed.  Police: The Honorary Clerk reported that there were no recorded crimes in Great Glemham in March or April.  
County Council:  Councillor Burroughes gave a report as to significant improvements in children’s services recognised by OFSTED and in young people’s attainments in school exams.  His report also covered: Broadband rollout; rural transport; and proposed devolution.  His report is annexed.  He also noted that there were to be changes to the provision of public transport: CATS would be increasingly involved and there would be a single contact number for CATS.
The recent closure of the A12 at nights had led to very considerable amounts of traffic coming through the village throughout the night despite the road through the village being marked as not suitable for diverted traffic.  Councillor Burroughes was looking for what seemed likely to be instances of drivers relying on SatNav rather than road signs as he wondered if those providing data to SatNav companies could agree to alter that data.  

The County Council was also supporting an up-grading of the A12 with a view to it becoming a strategic route for energy developments at Sizewell and Lowestoft.  

District Council: Councillor Poulter reported that there was to be a small increase in council tax, the first one since 2010.  The District Council continued to work closely with Waveney by sharing officers and services; however, there was to be no formal merger.  Joint cabinet meetings were held.  The District Council website had been upgraded and included details of the new business plan.  There were plans for central government to devolve some powers to a new regional body comprising Suffolk, Norfolk and (maybe) Cambridgeshire.  Such powers were likely to include trunk roads and social care and a new office of mayor may be created.  However, all changes were subject to consultation.  On brown bins, Suffolk Coastal had no plans to charge for collection (unlike Waveney).  Part of the Woodbridge library would soon become a District Council customer services centre.  Many District Council street lights would work on a part-night basis: this would save money and carbon emissions though safety-critical lights would not be affected.  Councillor Poulter would review the abandonment by the District Council of its enforcement action in relation to breaches of planning law at High Grove Woods.  ACTION: Honorary Clerk to pass to Councillor Poulter his correspondence on this issue.  
Great Glemham Farms: The Chairman reported that 800 snowdrops along with daffodils and trees had been planted.  The drain in Second Church Field had been improved.  The footpaths had been mowed.  The Spring Festival held at and around White House Farm was close to finishing.  It had been a success and had hosted huge picnic.  The farm continues to seek accreditation for its produce.
Butchers Field: The Honorary Clerk reported that there had been no significant issues.  This was due to Simon Beaumont’s regular (and recorded) inspections on a routine basis.  In addition, RoSPA had declared itself satisfied with risk management. 

Highways:  Jennifer Beaumont stated that all potholes so far reported to the County had been fixed.  She had noticed another one in Low Road, near the entrance to the Woodland Trust site and would report this.  In addition, she would report damage to the B1119 (going from the village to Framlingham).  
Telephone kiosk:  Mrs Nicola Redman reported that there had been a postcard exhibition last year: this included cards from as far away as Macchu Pichu, Tipperary (which was a long way to go) and Dartmoor Prison (marked “wish you were here”).  She was keen to receive ideas for other events suitable for holding in the kiosk.  

Parham composting plant: Mr Patrick Wilson, member of the local liaison group established by the operators, Tamar, reported that there had been great improvements to the running of the plant and no complaints by the public.  The various regulatory bodies (the County Council, the District Council, and the Environment Agency) were all presently satisfied with Tamar’s running of the plant. Odours and other nuisances should be reported to the Environment Agency (Incident hotline: 0800 80 70 60) so that they could be investigated.  The Honorary Clerk reported that Parham parish council had asserted that the recent provision of compost had been solely for Parham residents on the basis that those residents would, in return, give their parish council donations towards the cost of a new village sign.  The plan worked out at the 219th meeting was that the parish council would donate £50 to the favourite charity of the plant manager, Mr Andrew Ryan, as recognition of Tamar’s generosity to Great Glemham’s electors.  Fortunately, Mr Ryan nominated the Parham sign fund as his favourite charity.  This secured access to the compost for those electors.   
School Trust:  Mrs Nicola Redman reported that the trustees remained Duncan McIver, Mrs Jill Pascoe and herself.  Three high school leavers had received grants.  Three individual grants had been made: one for attendance at a summer school; one for equipment for an educational trip; and one for books for a university course. In addition, the trust had supported the acquisition of a tea urn for the village hall and the repair of some ramparts at the church.  Mr Ron Smith had kindly examined the trust accounts.  Full details of the trust’s activities and accounts together with a form grants would be included in June’s Ebb & Flow.  
Non-ecclesiastical charity:  The Honorary Clerk reported that the trustees had allocated £100 for trees to be planted at a location to be agreed with Great Glemham Farms which was capable of being reached by means of public rights of way.  This may well follow village tradition by adding a sign indicating the names of the then oldest and youngest residents.  It could also be seen as a means of marking the 90th birthday of HM Queen Elizabeth II.  

Emergency preparedness:  Mr Patrick Wilson reported that the de-fuelling of the Sizewell A site had lowered the risk of nuclear pollution.  Sizewell C’s arrival was now shrouded in uncertainty and so risk assessment in that respect would be premature.  
Electors’ concerns: Duncan McIver reported that cars were routinely parked on the pavement in front of 1 to 3 Church Cottages.  This made the pavement inaccessible to most pedestrians and especially those with pushchairs and wheelchairs.  The Honorary Clerk reported that he had spoken about this with the Chairman and the Chairman had agreed that Great Glemham Farms would supply and level road planings on the site of the car park near the Church.  This would mean that the car park could then be used by local residents who could be confident that they were not going to step into deep puddles.  The Chairman confirmed that the works were in hand.  When the works were finished, residents would be encouraged to use the car park.  ACTION: Chairman, working with Great Glemham Farms.  
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Approval of the minutes of the 219th meeting on the 4th March 2016  These were approved and the Chairman signed the copy in the minute book as a true copy.  

Review of action points from the 219th meeting on the 4th March 2016  The Honorary Clerk had logged Edward Benson’s interests on the District Council’s website.  The payment to the Ladies Club of £130 of solar funds had been made and acknowledged.  The Honorary Clerk had done some research on defibrillators.  It was agreed that he would liaise with Elaine Lewis, who had kindly agreed to take on this acquisition which was to be accompanied by a general first aid course (some residents of Marlesford who worked as paramedics were apparently keen to deliver such a course).  Solar payments had been made to the village hall committee.  Stephen Kite had collated a good deal of information relating to public transport (telephone numbers were, Councillor Burroughes said,  due to change and the Honorary Clerk was to attend a briefing on 6 June at the District Council at which more information would be forthcoming. 
Finance and governance  The Honorary Clerk outlined the parish council accounts and read out the resolutions required by the external auditors, BDO.  The necessary resolutions were all then made.  Approval was given to the following expenditure: hire of the village hall for this meeting at the going rates; £127.80 for the SALC subscription (the SACRE subscription had been reduced to zero this year); £33.80 for fuel for the mower; £3.90 for parts for the mower; £12 for a puncture repair to the mower.  
Solar park funds  The Honorary Clerk pointed out that some electors felt that courses held in the village hall would be attractive.  He felt that a good use of solar funds would be to provide “taster” courses so that electors could try out a course paid for out of solar park funds.  Thereafter, the courses could perhaps be set up on a commercial basis (though support could be considered where courses were aimed at young people).

Planning issues  The Honorary Clerk passed round an application (DC/16/1948/FUL) relating to the erection of a traditional style shed in the garden of Cedar House.  After some discussion, the parish council resolved to support the application.  The Honorary Clerk would respond accordingly to the planning authority. 
There was no other business.   

Meeting closed at 8:45pm

NA Redman, Honorary Clerk 
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